

Chairman:
Cllr Taylor
Councillors:
Cllr D Faulkner; Cllr T Millard, Cllr J Hodder; Cllr D Faulkner; Cllr N Stallard; 


Cllr N Bentley; Cllr P Stanton; Cllr N Partridge
Clerk: 

Mrs M Joyce

Unitary Cllr:
Not present
Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting of Cheswardine Parish Council held at the 

Parish Hall on Monday 27th September 2022

1
Chairman’s welcome, announcements, apologies & public participation 
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The Chairman welcomed everyone to the Meeting after declaring it open at 7:30pm. 
The Chairman requested one minute’s silence in memory of Her Majesty Queen Elizabeth II.  

One member of the public attended the Meeting. Apologies were received from Cllr Gittins and Cllr Thomson.  


2
To receive Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary (or any other) Interests or Dispensation Requests in accordance with the Code of Conduct Members are reminded to declare any gifts and/or hospitality. (LGA 
1972 s94)
No declarations were received or requests for dispensations received.



3
Co-option of Councillor

The member of the public attended the Meeting having applied to be co-opted the Council.  He was invited to give a prècis to Councillors and a summary as to why he would like to join the Parish Council. The applicant was asked to leave the room whilst Councillors considered the application.  Cllr Faulkner proposed Mr Partridge to join the Council, seconded by Cllr Bentley. Councillors voted 3 in favour, 4 abstentions.  Cllr Partridge was duly co-opted and welcomed to the Council.  The acceptance of office form was duly provided for signature and returned to the Clerk. Dpi form to be returned to Shropshire Council.  
4
Approval of the Minutes : To approve/sign the Minutes of the Meeting held on  21st June 2022  (Local Government Act 1972, s12 p41(1) ).  
Councillors confirmed that they had received and read the Minutes of the last Meeting. Cllr Taylor proposed the Minutes to be a true and accurate record, seconded by Cllr Millard, all agreed. Duly signed. Resolved.
5
Matters arising/action taken from the Minutes not otherwise included on the agenda

Cllr Taylor raised the Personnel Committee which is not included on the agenda to be considered under 7d. 

6
Unitary Councillor’s report
 
Cllr Gittins sent word that the A41 meeting has been rescheduled to the 17th October 2022. Cllr Faulkner to attend. 

7
Housekeeping 

a)
Allotments – Tenancy agreement (Small holdings & Allotments Act 1908 ss 23,26,42) 
The Clerk confirmed that the Parish Council is still awaiting PCC copy – Action: Clerk to chase
b)
Social Media – update from Cllr Taylor re PC’s Facebook page – The page is up and running. Not many members as yet. Cllr Taylor provided business cards with the page details for provision in the local community.  People will be asked to ‘like’ the page rather than the items posted.  The card includes a QR code which links to the Facebook page.  
c)
Defibrillators  
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Cllr Taylor confirmed the training session took part in August for 9 participants.  Councillors agreed that the training was invaluable and Cllr Taylor suggested more training sessions with an introduction session for the youth group.  The First Responders will only cover c 9 people at a time at a training session.  The Loggerheads First Responders have donated an additional defibrillator for use in the local area. Cllr Bentley offered to organise another session which was agreed to.  Cllr Taylor explained responsibility duties for looking after each defibrillator amongst the Councillors.  Cllr Bentley volunteered to look after the Red Lion defibrillator. Cllr Millard to maintain the defibrillator at the Parish Hall.  The new defibrillator will be used to replace the old one at the Red Lion.  
The recent recall for defibrillators with out of date software was discussed. Cllr Taylor will be checking the defibrillators.  The Clerk recommended that all defibs are ‘named’ on the cases if they are to be sent off for updates.  
d) Personnel Committee:  First meeting due in November.  Cllr Taylor suggested that Cllr Thomson and Cllr Stallard to chair the meetings with himself. Cllr Taylor nominated Cllr Stallard, Cllr Millard seconded. Cllr Taylor nominated Cllr Thomson, seconded by Cllr Stanton, all agreed. Resolved. 
e)
Strategic Objectives – update
Cllr Taylor requested updates from Councillors on the various identified projects.  
Cllr Faulkner reported that no data collection equipment has been installed in Soudley as promised by Highways.
Cllr Taylor informed the Councillors that another candidate will come forward in October for co-option.
Cllr Stanton reported that a  new Clerk to the Governors is being recruited for the school

Cllr Thomson is looking into Village In Bloom and electric car charging points.

Playground – Cllr Millard is to take over monitoring the playground equipment
Solar panels for the Hall – Cllr Partridge volunteered to take this forward. Grant funding to be investigated.
f)
Standing Orders / Communications Policy / Planning Protocol - review

Councillors have been asked to review the above policies.  Hard copies were provided to the new Councillor.  Cllr Taylor asked Councillors to pay close attention to: 
Planning : clause 10 ; Standing orders:  clause 25; Communications 3.1 and 3.2 
The Councillors discussed the need to appoint representatives to the Hall Board of Management. Cllrs Stanton and Taylor indicated that they are content to continue.  The Councillors will inform the BOM of the Council’s decision. 
CCTV training : Cllr Taylor reminded Councillors that they still need to arrange a service visit and a training date.  Cllr Stallard will replace Cllr Hodder. 

8
Parish Matters 

a)
To acknowledge & receive written reports from Reps: 

i) 
Cheswardine School    - Cllr Stanton reported that the Board of Governors meeting has been  delayed until a new Clerk has been appointed.
ii) Parish Hall report (to inc hearing loop update) 
Cllr Stanton reported that they are approaching the AGM – 2 representatives from the Parish Council are to be nominated to the hall: Cllr Stanton is currently the Vice Chairman – Cllr Taylor, seconded by Cllr Millard, proposed Cllr Stanton to continue, all agreed. 
Cllr Taylor was proposed by Cllr Stanton, seconded by Cllr Faulkner, all agreed. Resolved. 
iii) Bus service
Cllr Stanton reported that 5 people are booked on tomorrow. Since reduction in minimum numbers was agreed (now none) they have had 15 weeks service at a total cost to the Parish Council of £97.50 ie 6.50 per service – occupancy 3-4 booked on .  Hinstock is now looking to join the service along with Stoke And Tern. 
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c)
Street lighting – to enable Cllrs to report any issues/ update on replacement column (LGA 1957 s3; HA 1980 s301)
All working – the LED upgrade has resulted in big savings in charges
d)
Playing fields /Playground – to enable Councillors to discuss concerns/works ongoing:
Hobgoblins - £150 donation for hire of the playing field this year. Cllr Taylor reported that they want to rebook next year. The Hall is happy for the event to be held next year.  
The Councillors discussed the event and reported that they cleaned up well and no issues had been reported.  Shop will scale up on supplies for next year for the event.  Cllr Taylor asked if the Councillors were content with £150 as a donation for use of the field – all agreed.
i) 
Inspections
Play equipment - some couplings were reported as loose which the handyman has tightened.  Roundabout bearings were highlighted in the report.  Cllr Taylor reminded Councillors that the bottom bearings had been replaced but the top needs doing – to look at
ii) Additional land registration update: no update as yet. The paperwork is held up at the Land Registry. 
Action: Cllr Taylor to continue to chase
iii)
Charitable status of recreation ground
The Clerk reported that the Parish Council will need to continue with the annual return to the Charity Commission
e)
Grounds maintenance – to report any concerns/issues; Hell Lane/Westfields Close
maintenance
Cllr Taylor reported that the (Westfields) passage is owned by a Downes Homes Ltd. The Parish Council has paid for it to be cleared once.  Barclays donated plants some years ago. The vegetation is now overgrowing again.   Hell Lane is unadopted.  Councillors proposed contacting the company regarding maintenance for the passage.  Action: Clerk to approach to ask Downes to maintain it as proposed by Cllr Taylor, seconded by Cllr Faulkner, all agreed. 
Car park skimming – Cllr Taylor reported that Groundforce will look at it – maybe to skim/scrape off the surface. Attempts to find someone locally to do it has not been successful. 
A resident has complained that the trees in the car park are becoming overcrowded. Councillors were asked to inspect them and report back in November. 
f)
County Memorial Service feedback

Cllr Thomson sent a report from the service which had been very well attended.  
9
Highways/Environmental Health matters

a)
Highways – to enable Councillors to raise any local concerns/road closures
It was reported that the Lawn Lane grit bin has been destroyed –  The Clerk has asked for it to be replaced.  
Damage to Give Way signs in Soudley were reported to Shropshire Council via Fix my Street by Cllr Stallard – The automatic response said the signs are not Shropshire Council’s responsibility. The website needs fixing as the automatic replies are clearly incorrect. The signs have now been fixed following a report to the MP. 
Councillors had a discussion regarding the use of Fix My Street. 
Clerk to liaise with the Highways Technician regarding grit bins. Cllr Millard to provide the details.
b)
Speed concerns/Red Barns junction
Cllr Taylor updated the meeting with the plan which has been formulated to improve the junction.  Cllr Rob Gittins is overseeing the project.  The inadequate safety mirror was raised.  Now that an agreement for work is in place it is a question of waiting for Highways to do the work.
c)
A41 Safety campaign - update

Cllr Faulkner to attend the meeting rescheduled for 17th October. 
10
Correspondence
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To confirm receipt of correspondence circulated by email to inc SALC/NALC bulletins;  Shropshire Goes Green Event; Local policing charter meeting 3rd October; Levelling up and regeneration bill training; 
Cllr Faulkner to attend a climate change event. 
Cllr Thomson to attend a car charging point webinar.

11
Finance










a)
Cash book, bank reconciliation and budget analysis for information
Councillors confirmed receipt of the bank reports and copy statements. 
Cllr Taylor proposed the reconciliation is signed off as accurate, Cllr Hodder seconded, all agreed.
b)
Invoices/payments for approval to inc those received post agenda publication
Councillors noted payments to be made and ones that had been made since the last meeting due to timescale demands.  
Cllr Stanton, seconded by Cllr Bentley proposed all payments for approval, all agreed. 
The Clerk advised that the bank mandate will need to be updated.
c)
North Salop Wheelers 
Presentation of breakdown of monies circulated by Cllr Stanton - £57 being paid tonight for services since end of July
d)
Budget – to review 
Cllr Taylor ran through his 6 month budget review – all items are on budget. He recommended that the Council will need to pay close attention for next year due to rising costs. He confirmed that the Clerk has appealed a late filing charge for HMRC
The earmarked reserves spending was discussed.  £15k spent against budget of £32k.  No cause for concern at this point. £10k is being spent out of earmarked reserves. 
e)
Replacement laptop – outstanding. 
f)
Bus shelter water butt –  A request has been received from Cheswardine In Bloom to install a water butt behind the bus shelter.  Cllr Taylor proposed this is approved, seconded by Cllr Bentley all agreed.

g)
To agree daily spend limits for online banking

Cllr Taylor suggested that limits are applied for a £5k maximum daily spend and a £5k individual unless the bank recommends otherwise – Cllr Taylor proposed the aforementioned limits, seconded by Cllr Hodder, all agreed. All payments to be continued to be approved at meetings with 2 signatories.
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	Date
	Recipient
	Purpose
	Amount
	Cheque No.
	Power of expenditure

	30/07/22
	Employee
	Salary
	£359.97
	SO
	LGA 1972 s112

	30/08/22
	Employee
	Salary
	£359.97
	SO
	LGA 1972 s112

	05/08/22
	HMRC
	PAYE  
	£101.80
	tba
	LGA 1972 s112

	05/09/22
	HMRC
	PAYE  
	£101.80
	tba
	LGA 1972 s112

	26/08/22
	HMRC
	Late filing fee
	£100.00
	tba
	LGA 1972 s111

	14/08/22
	Plusnet
	Broadband
	£32.28
	DD
	LGA 1972 s111

	14/09/22
	Plusnet
	Broadband
	£32.28
	DD
	LGA 1972 s111

	01/08/22
	Groundforce
	Maintenance
	£220.50
	PAID
	PHA 1875 s164; OSA 1906 ss9&10

	01/09/22
	Groundforce
	Maintenance
	£166.50
	tba
	PHA 1875 s164; OSA 1906 ss9&10

	01/09/22
	PG Skips
	Bin Hire/Emptying
	£26.81
	tba
	Litter Act 1983 s5

	01/08/22
	PG Skips
	Bin Hire/Emptying
	£26.81
	PAID
	Litter Act 1983 s5

	27/09/22
	N Salop Wheelers
	Bus service 
	£tbc
	tba
	Transport Act 1985 106A)



	10/08/22
	Johnston Construction Services
	Disabled access ramp 
	£2,751.48
	tba
	LGA Misc Prov Act 1976 s19

	31/08/22
	Shropshire Council
	Energy supply
	£126.26
	DD
	PCA 1957 s3, HA 1980 s301

	24/06/22
	Eon
	Replacement column light
	£1295.05
	PAID
	PCA 1957 s3, HA 1980 s301

	12/05/22
	MedUk
	Defib pads
	£101.82
	PAID
	PHA 1936 s198

	29/07/22
	B Glover
	Maintenance jobs
	£tbc
	tba
	LGA 1972 s111



12
Planning (Town and Country Planning Act 1990. Sched 1, para 8)



a
Applications 

22/04128/FUL  (validated: 08/09/2022)
Address:  12 Haywood Lane, Cheswardine, Market Drayton, Shropshire, TF9 2LW
Proposal:  Erection of a two storey rear extension
View online at:  http://pa.shropshire.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=summary&keyVal=RHUQ11TDITP00
Cllr Taylor proposed supporting the scheme, seconded by Cllr Faulkner, all agreed.
22/04174/PMBPA  (validated: 12/09/2022)
Address:  Proposed Conversion Of Agricultural Building At Shawbroom Farm, Soudley, Shropshire
Proposal:  Application for prior approval under Part 3, Class Q of the Town & Country Planning (General Permitted Development) (England) Order 2015 for the change of use from agricultural to form 2no. holiday let accommodation units
View online at:  http://pa.shropshire.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=summary&keyVal=RHYFGZTDIWL00
Councillors raised no objections. 

b
Decisions  - None received. 
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13
Items for October’s Meeting Agenda - No items brought forward 

14
Exclusion of press and public: That in accordance with s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 
1960, members of the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that the following items to be considered involves the likely disclosure of sensitive/confidential information

a)
To enable Councillors to report/receive any updates in relation to Planning Enforcement matters


No matters were raised.
Cllr Hodder gave his resignation to the Council due to an impending house move. Cllr Taylor ran through matters which Cllr Hodder had progressed during his tenure. Cllr Taylor thanked him for his contribution to the Parish Council and to the village life of Cheswardine. Best wishes were conveyed to Mr and Mrs Hodder wishing them a happy life in their new house. 
There being no further business for consideration the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and declared the Meeting closed at 8:47pm.

CHESWARDINE PARISH COUNCIL









